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Pendle Community Safety Partnership

Partnership Meeting

Minutes from the Microsoft Teams Virtual meeting 

held on Monday 12th October 2020, 2.00 p.m. 
Present:
David Whipp:  Chair

	Tim Horlsey
	Pendle Council

	Wayne Forrest
	Pendle Council

	Chris Archer
	Lancashire Fire & Rescue Service

	Jerry Stanford
	Colne Community Safety Working Group

	Stephanie Hull
	Office of the Police & Crime Commissioner (Lancashire)

	Scott Boast
	Lancashire Police

	Alan Garner
	LCC Children & Family Wellbeing Service

	Naveed Ahmad
	Community Representative

	Claire Bennett
	Positive Action in the Community

	Lynda Waddington
	Lancashire Police – Partnership Analyst

	Adriana Horsfall
	Inspire

	Amanda Lawson
	Senior Probation Officer

	Gail Barton
	Our Lancashire

	Abdul Kheratkar
	Lancashire County Council

	Rebecca Leach
	Community Safety Team – Blackburn with Darwen


1.
Welcome and apologies
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. 
Apologies for Absence were received from:  Darren Mansfield, Lee Harrington, Lesley Morville and Nick Harbour.
2.
Minutes from last meeting
The minutes of the last Full Community Safety Partnership held on 10th June, 2020 were approved as a correct record.
Jerry Stanford noted that he did not receive the Lancashire Road Safety Partnership report which was one of the actions from the previous meeting.
3.
Updates from partners on their service changes and challenges in light of COVID-19
The Chair invited partners to raise any specific changes and challenges they have faced in relation to Covid-19 since the last meeting.
No partners had anything specific to raise at this point of the meeting, however things may be highlighted later on in the meeting at their partnership update.

4.
Community cohesion as a result of the covid-19 pandemic
The Chairman raised this item following his concerns of what is becoming a fractured society in Pendle. Some residents have stated that they “just want to be able to get on with their lives” whilst others “want to have lives to live”. Different communities are also being blamed for the spread of the virus in the local area, which is also causing tension between residents. It is feared that these feelings could escalate in the coming weeks as further lockdown measures could be put in place.

Scott Boast from the Police commented that the Police are well aware of the potential issues, and are monitoring things on a weekly basis in Pendle to try to ensure that things are kept in order. This is documented on the Community Impact Assessment database. As things stand, the impact looks minimal for now but plans are in place should things escalate.

The Chairman suggested that it would be useful to get information around how residents attitudes are shifting as the pandemic goes on, in terms of the restrictions that they are having to live under. Lynda Waddington stated that the Police are trying to develop some work around this.
Action:
· Lynda Waddington to feedback any information that becomes available in terms of data that may become available from the Police.
5.
Road safety (speeding) as a result of the covid-19 pandemic
Following a reduction in the level of traffic when Covid-19 restrictions were first put in place, it had been suggested that with the roads being clearer, those still using them had been speeding. A number of serious incidents have been highlighted in the local press where vehicle drivers had been involved in accidents.
Lancashire Talking, a relatively new project put in by the Police is a database where residents can sign up and report incidents of concern in their local area. When residents first signed up they were asked what the three key priorities were to which the Police should be monitoring most closely. Speeding was top of the list. That said, Scott Boast noted that only three reports had been made in recent months where speeding had been raised as an issue. The Police are monitoring areas in which residents have highlighted as ‘speeding hotspots’.
Action:

· The Chairman requested that the average speed camera report be shared with the Community Safety Partnership members for the Gisburn Road area.

· A general item of road safety is added to the next agenda of this meeting for further discussion.
· Rhiannon from Lancashire County Council’s Highways Safety Team be invited to the next meeting to give more detailed updates in relation to speeding
6.
Fireworks
Tim Horsley introduced an item around fireworks. In the last few years, there have been issues with people setting off fireworks from spring time right through until November, as opposed to what people may normally expect to be just around bonfire night.
Last year a working group was set up which consisted of Pendle Borough Council, Trading Standards, the Police and Fire Service to look to combat the sale of illegal fireworks and other issues.

Tim noted that this year it hasn’t been as bad as the previous three or four, largely down to no gatherings being able to take place due to Covid-19. The Police have been working hard to prevent the use of fireworks in anti-social behaviour form and have been issuing enforcement notices where applicable, which seems to have helped. Scott stated that some residents have been in contact with the Police in terms of ASB incidents regarding fireworks, but that is not uncommon for this time of year. To help prevent incidents, patrols have been stepped up in the last couple of weeks and more officers will be working in the first week of November to help break up any bonfires that residents may start – due to the Covid-19 restrictions, these alongside any of the usual organised events will not be taking place this year.
Jerry Stanford from the Colne CSP also stated that they have been informed drug dealers are using fireworks to notify contacts that they are in the area and are ready to sell drugs. They passed this information on to the local Police who investigated these claims but could find no evidence that this was happening.

Members noted the update.

7.
Domestic Homicide Review (DHR) Update
Tim Horsley gave an update around the Domestic Homicide Review which was agreed at the June meeting in relation to a father and son in the local area:

· The Home Office have been notified of the intentions to conduct the review and they have acknowledge it will take place. They are quite relaxed about the timetable due to Covid-19.

· The Chairman wrote to the family of the father and son and it was passed on to them by the Family Liaison Officer.

· All the partners who need to be involved I the enquiry have been notified and they have written back to acknowledge the review will be taking place and completed the relevant enquiry forms

· The selection panel have chosen Carole Elwood-Clark to act as the Independent Chair of the review
· The Police and Crime Commissioner’s office have agreed to fund the review
· The Coroner’s Office have also been made aware of the review, as have the family of the father and son
· A review panel has been established – the date for first meeting has been set for 29th October 2020.

· A draft timetable has also been set up aiming to have the review completed by mid 2021.
· Individual management reviews are the next step in the process
The update was noted.
8.      
Pendle Community Safety Partnership Plan 2019-22
Updates from each Task Group, including updated action plans, had been circulated with the agenda.

Brief details from each Task Group are highlighted below:

Keeping Young People and Adults Safe

Claire Bennett noted the following:

· Banners advertising support, and leaflets at the end of each checkout now available in Asda, Morrisons and Sainsburys

· Social Media campaign shared with businesses and asking them to post on their pages

· Trolley coins and lipbalms (with discreet barcode contact number) on order – will also be available in supermarkets

· Posters and leaflets to be featured on display in all pharmacies and post offices in Pendle

Tackling the Causes of Crime through Education

Scott Boast noted the following:

· Owing to the COVID pandemic there has only been one meeting this quarter held over Teams, with little participation from members.
· VRU pan-Lancashire survey results template and information obtained. Questionnaire replicated through Lancashire Police utilising Survey Monkey. 6 x Pendle High Schools and Nelson & Colne College have committed to sending the survey out. It has gone back to HQ to amend some mistakes within questionnaire, but final version will be sent out at all above locations on 2nd November for a period of 4 weeks. This will provide perception v reality analysis for Pendle.

· OPCC Funding has been obtained for the purchase of projectors to be used for on street pop-up sessions – available to all CSP members. Yet to purchase.

Community Engagement
Jerry Stanford noted the following:
· A meeting of the group took place on 02nd September. Only Audrey and Jerry attended.

· Colne Lights Ceremony – due to have a market stall on 28th November, however this is likely to be cancelled due to Covid-19 restrictions

· Leaflets and banners designs have been agreed and are ready to run

· Neighbourhood Watch currently being set up in Colne

9.      
Violence Reduction Unit (VRU) 
Robert Ruston wasn’t present at the meeting to give an update on this occasion.
Action: Steff Hull to speak to Robert Ruston to request an update. If there is anything to share with the CSP Members, this will be circulated.

10.
CSP Funding
Wayne Forrest gave an update around the latest CSP Funding:
· Funding from 2019/20 has still yet to be spent in terms of the money received from the OPCC.  £4,000 has gone to SMILE for mediation. The three existing task groups still have £2,000 each available.

· Funding from the OPCC for 2020/21 has gone up to £20,000 from last year’s £10,000.
The Chairman then asked if there were any areas in terms of the ongoing pandemic that Members felt would benefit from support from the CSP funding pot. New issues could have arisen since the last meeting of this group which may benefit from assistance in terms of the CSP funding resources.

New requests

Tim Horsley from Pendle Borough Council requested that £4,000 from the 2020/21 OPCC money be used to again fund mediation as was agreed last year.
Members agreed to approve the request.

Rebecca Leach from the Blackburn with Darwen Community Safety Team requested that £3,500 be used to contribute towards a new IDVA post which will look to assist with the increasing numbers of domestic violence cases in East Lancashire. The position will allow more victims to engage with support services and the Police. The position is already being supported by Burnley, Hyndburn and Rossendale CSP’s. Wayne Forrest and Claire Bennett had discussed the request already and felt that the post would compliment the work already being carried out by the team at PAC. It was requested that if Members approved the funding ,that the Blackburn with Darwen Community Safety Team continue to send a representative to future Pendle CSP meetings to provide an update in terms of the impact of the post in Pendle.

Members agreed to approve the request.

11.      
Performance

Police (MATAC analytical report)

Lynda Waddington gave an update from the Police. For full details, please see the attached report.

Headline findings:

There has been a total of 3,640 crimes recorded in Pendle between April 2020 and September 2020. 

· This represents a reduction of 6%, down 237 offences when compared to the same period in 2019/20.

· There has been an 11% reduction in crime across the East, down 3,045 offences and pan-Lancashire a 17% reduction during the same period.

· In the six months April to September 2020 Southfield ward recorded the greatest number of domestic abuse incidents (146), this was an 8.1% increase on 2019.
· The ward with the greatest numerical increase was Whitefield ward, up 32 incidents on 2019 to 72 in 2020, this was also the greatest percentage increase (+80%).

· When comparing the number of hate crimes recorded in Pendle between April and September 2020 to the same period in 2019 Pendle has recorded a 29% increase, up 17 offences to 76. By comparison there has been a 14% reduction in East and a 6% reduction pan-Lancashire.
Jerry Stanford noted that at the last meeting that a report around transport had been requested, which is being dealt with elsewhere and will be circulated when it becomes available. Lynda notified Members that there had been problems with the system used at a national level to record this type of incident. This has recently been rectified and a report should be ready for the next time the CSP meet in early 2021.
Members noted the update.
A brief conversation took place in relation to the reasoning as to why there was an increase in hate crime incidents during the summer. It was thought that the Black Lives Matter protests highlighted in the news may be one of the major factors in this spike.

Action: A more in-depth analysis of the reasoning behind increased hate crime incidents in the summer months in Pendle.
ASB & Community Protection

Tim Horsley provided a brief update around the figures for ASB and Community Protection (for full details, please see the attached report):

· Transforming Lives didn’t meet til July. No meetings April to June due to Covid-19
· Referrals to Transforming Lives increased significantly

· Steady flow of mediation cases – again this is expected to increase in the near future due to Covid-19 issues

· Rate of cases resolved for Community Protection cases

Members noted the update.
Domestic Abuse Services – PAC and LVS

Steff Hull provided a brief update around the figures from LVS:
Q1 2020 – Apr – June – Pendle

· 298 domestic abuse referrals into LVS.

· 222 referrals where suitable for support.

· 76 rejected cases  – cases are rejected for a variety of reasons etc. no consent, victim already receiving support, not sufficient contact information.

Risk breakdown of the 222 referrals

· 44 High Risk

· 134 Medium Risk

· 44 Standard Risk

· Out of the 222 referrals, LVS managed to successfully contact 164 victims.

· 54 victims engaged and taken up the offer of support.

· 23 victims are receiving longer term support and 31 victims received a brief intervention (safety planning, information and advice but client didn’t require / accept longer term support).

Members noted the update.
Inspire Substance Misuse

Adriana Horsfall provided a brief update around the latest goings on at Inspire:

· The team are managing and balancing risk against Covid-19
· Not holding face to face unless cases are deemed really high risk

· Issued phones to hard to reach service users

· Digital platforms still in use – Facebook Live streaming and Zoom meetings have had good feedback

· Needle exchange service underway – people can order online now and working well

· Some areas of Pendle have proved tricky to reach service users with the office being in Nelson – namely Barnoldswick, Earby Kelbrook – the team are looking to get back out in the community in these hard to reach areas whilst continuing to keep in line with Covid-19 regulations

Members noted the update.
Lancs Fire & Rescue Service

Chris Archer from the Lancashire Fire & Rescue Service  provided a brief update:
· Overall number of incidents has increased year on year by 6%, particularly in Bradley, Brierfield and Horsfield wards. House fires are down which is pleasing to observe given the increased time people are (should be) spending at home. Of particular concern is the increase and trend identified in deliberately ignited vehicle fires in Brierfield. There has been a steady number starting in March, in a similar area, in the early hours of the morning (between midnight and 3am) – details and fire investigations have been passed to the Police for investigation.
· Bonfire period is an increased risk for us with the cancellation of most if not all organised events. Pendle fire crews and safety teams will be looking out for build up of waste in known areas and the council have agreed to prioritise the removal of these when appropriate. We will also have a multi-agency ‘blue-light’ response vehicle monitoring activity on the 5th being controlled from Police silver control (Greenbank, Blackburn).
Members noted the update.
Action: Wayne Forrest to brief Brierfield representatives of the update around the deliberately ignited vehicle incidents.
Genga / Serious Organised Crime Panel

Tim Horsley stated that the Genga/ Serious Organised Crime Panel haven’t met since the last meeting of the CSP. One is due to be arranged in the near future.
Members noted the update.
12.
Forum Updates
Burnley and Pendle Exploitation Group – no meeting held since start of Covid. Awareness session was due to take place but was cancelled. An online seminar is currently being designed to get the group operational again
Members noted the update.
Pendle Domestic Forum – Domestic Abuse Action plan for 2020/ 23 has now been completed. Also, a consultation exercise due to take place around the domestic abuse bill in the coming weeks. A further update around this can be given at the next meeting.
Members noted the update.
Domestic Violence Forum – PDVR secured additional funding from Ministry of Justice and Children in Need
Members noted the update.
Colne Community Safety Area Working Group - Refer to report circulated with the Agenda
Jerry Stanford did highlight a serious concern whereby eight and nine-year-old youths had attacked other youths in Alkincoats. It is feared that as little action is taken against older youths for such incidents, the younger ones feel they can get away with it and do the same without facing any consequences. The Police are aware of the situation. Jerry requested that a member of the Police attend the next Colne CSP meeting.
Local Police have seemingly had issues in attending Teams meetings. Ideas were welcomed for other ways for town level CSP’s to keep in contact with members of the Police to provide updates for which they may not already be aware of.
Members noted the update.
13.
Media Opportunities

Given the large volume of media attention around Covid-19 at the moment and it’s no doubt dominance in the press over the coming months, it was suggested that the group do not pursue any media opportunities at this stage.
14.
Date of Next Meeting
TBC.

It was suggested that to allow colleagues time to pull together the quarterly statistics (October – December 2020) after the Christmas break that the next meeting takes place around mid-January. This will be confirmed in the next few weeks and an invite will be sent out to all members of the Community Safety Partnership.
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